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Although our church has not been able to carry out its usual 

mission and ministry operations in the ways to which we are 

most accustomed, this summer has not deterred us from finding 

new and different ways to adapt. In the midst of all that has 

been happening, we have been fortunate to have Emmaline 

Rogers serving as our summer ministry intern this year. 

One of the great gifts that Emmaline brought to her ministry 

with us this summer is her love for writing and sharing stories. 

She has interviewed and spent time with church members of 

all ages these past three months. She has written reflective pieces that have been 

compiled into two special newsletter editions, as well as a broader collection of online 

stories from our Second family that will be coming out through this month.  

Additionally, Emmaline has been able to take part in worship planning and leadership, 

various meetings and conversations with church leadership groups, all the while 

working with a cohort of other CBF ministry interns around the country. Together they 

have learned, grown, and been challenged to consider more deeply their calling. 

We are grateful for the good work that Emmaline has done among us and we wish 

her well as she returns to Kenyon College to begin her sophomore year! 
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As our church leadership continues to discern next steps in our process of 

resuming more of our churchés operations, we are tentatively planning a special 

Sunday gathering on the last weekend of the month. Please keep in mind, this 

remains tentative at this point due to the time at which this publication is being 

printed relative to the date this service is scheduled. 

We plan to host a short, 30-minute service in the sanctuary that Sunday at 4:00 

p.m. The service will primarily feature instrumental music and scripture 

readings. Everyone participating will need to follow all safety protocols that 

include wearing masks, practicing safe physical distancing, and more. 

At the conclusion of the service, we will have a time of conversation that will 

allow our church leaders to hear reactions about the experience of coming to 

church under these adapted conditions. This will be something of a ætest driveç 

that will help us know what to expect and how to better prepare for when we 

are able to gather for worship in the sanctuary on Sunday mornings. 

Watch for more details through the month as we continue to plan for this time 

to share together. 
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In our congregational meeting last month (the first ever virtual business meeting in 

Secondés history!), I shared with the group that gathered about something I have observed 

through the first months of our global health pandemic. Namely, we have made significant 

adaptations to the ways that we engage together as the Church since mid-March. We have 

done things in ways we never would have imagined at the outset of this new decade back in 

January. We have learned and grown. We have been stretched and challenged. 

Congregations everywhere are experiencing church in a set of circumstances that few of us 

would have chosen, but from which all of us could stand to learn. My colleague, Bill Wilson, 

from the Center for Healthy Churches, makes the case that there are three good questions for 

churches to consider. Iéll summarize them here. 

Are we looking to restart congregational life as soon as possible? In other words, is our goal 

to resume life as we knew it prior to March 8 (the last time we met on a Sunday morning for 

worship in the sanctuary) with the same ministry model that we had in place then? 

Are we looking to refresh our approach to ministry?  Have we learned lessons about ways to 

do online worship and virtual small group gatherings, Bible studies, prayer meetings, and 

more that make it so we can retain some of these things when we are able to gather in 

person again? Has the pandemic provided us a chance to ærenovateç what already existed? 

Are we sensing a call to relaunch our congregational life for this new decade? If we 

acknowledge the reality that, by and large, what American congregations have been 

doing over the past several decades have not been yielding the same results as in 

previous generations, are we willing to æstart overç and discover new areas of focus, 

commitment, and calling? 

I suppose some of us would prefer to do that which is easiest. But, we all know that 

what is easiest is not always what is most faithful. Answering each of these questions 

gets more complicated and more challenging as we go down the list. And yet, there 

is something exciting that comes with considering what Godés next call for us to 

share together might be.  

We have much to learn and discover yet. I am sincerely grateful that we get to 

share this work together. 

Grace and peace, 

Stephen 
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As our Second family moves toward resuming more of our in-person ministry 

operations, we know that each of us has a part to play in Making Second Safe 

and Healthy. 

That short phrase helps remind us of what we need to commit to as we have 

occasions to gather: 

Masks are a must; 

Social distancing helps us protect each other; 

Symptom review reminds us to stay home if we have signs of illness; 

Handwashing reduces the spread of germs. 

These simple steps are essential elements of our church doing its part for the well-

being of one another when we return to our campus in the weeks ahead. 
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August 9: 

Title: Wrestling with 

Reuben 

Text: Genesis 37:1-4, 12-28 

August 16: 

Title: A Burden Too Great 

to Bear 

Text: Genesis 45:1-15 

August 23: 

Title: Neglected Voices, 

Eternal Impacts 

Text: Exodus 1:8-22 

August 30: 

Title: No Credentials, No 

Problem 

Text: Exodus 3:1-15  
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Summer has always been the time for projects. Summer is when I break out expired oil paints and half-

ruined paint brushes, or old embroidery kits, or attempt to read all the classic anti -war novels my 

brother loved when he was my age. This summer was no exception. It was also longer than normal, both 

in the number of months since I last set foot on campus and in regard to the amount of endurance it 

took to get through it. When it comes to projects, Iéve done many to occupy my time this summer: I 

wrote eighty pages of a novel, entirely rearranged my childhood room, sewed masks, learned how to knit 

both shawls and socks, tended a vegetable garden, wrote a couple letters, and read more books in a 

concentrated period of time than I have since middle school. My favorite project, however, has been one 

that wasnét really supposed to happen.  

The original plan for my internship had me tagging along on almost every summer trip the church had 

planned. I was supposed to wrangle kids, attend meetings, and do all the grunt work ordinarily expected 

of an intern. Then, the third weekend of March swept the feet out from under all of us. New plans had to 

be made to adapt the internship to a world with COVID -19. Stephen came up with a summer project for 

me without knowing just how perfectly it coincided with my interests.   

I was lucky enough to find a guiding life philosophy my senior year of high school, one that I have 

struggled to maintain but believe to be the essence of living a content life: I believe there is beauty, 

wonder, and the face of God in the mundane experiences of human life. The ugly and the beautiful 

alike are glorious, made glorious by maintaining a wonder in the ordinary processes of life, from the 

routine of making breakfast to what you think about in the shower. This is something that becomes 

easier or harder to see according to oneés circumstances, but it corresponds so well to the 

newsletter Stephen tasked me with creating. With no experience with journalism, but equipped 

with the voice memos app on my phone and a relatively okay knowledge of church people, I 

started setting up interviews. Every in-person interview happened in a different placeånot 

intentionally, but simply how it worked out. Every story contained its own fingerprint, but the 

lines occasionally overlapped. The biggest similarity has been that all of you, of all ages and 

situations, have found something beautiful in your quarantine -affected world. I have loved 

being able to hear what those things are, and am honored to be able to help you share your 

experiences with your church family. This is just the sort of thing Iéd love to pursue as a career; 

I thank you for the opportunity.  

That being said, thank you so much to everyone I interviewed! I have loved getting to know 

all of you. The power of each of your stories is extraordinary. Everyone I spoke to was willing 

to be vulnerable with a stranger, which I am both thankful for and inspired by. Every person 

conveyed something beautiful about their lives and I am incredibly excited for the 

congregation to hear every story I have heard. All of them will be shared by the end of 

August and posted on the church website.  

Rev. Lillian Daniel wrote in the introduction to her book Tell it Like it is: Reclaiming the 

Practice of Testimony, "So much of the power of testimony comes from the risk the 

speaker takes to describe feelings, all kinds of feelings, not just the happy feelings that 

society praises us for but the feelings of loss, misery, and confusion as well." Almost every 

person I spoke to struggled to convey the difficulty of these past few months, and 

though this summer has been a challenging one, everyone managed to find something 

beautiful to share as well. I have loved being a part of Second and seeing how, at every 

step along the way, y'all have been there for each other, whether that means buying 

groceries for each other or figuring out how to safely honor the memory of a beloved 

church member who passed on. I am honored to have been able to witness the presence 

of God within your congregation. Thank you for sharing your testimony with me.   

åEmmaline 
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Our summer may have seemed a bit different with our online VBS, Passport camps and 

activities, but we will still celebrate with an all church gathering, Sunday, August 30 at 5:00 

p.m.! Bring your lawn chairs and join us for a cool Kona Ice and a time of fellowship in the 

pumpkin patch! We will also celebrate folks of all ages who will be promoting to a new 

Sunday school department. Students, bring your backpacks for our traditional blessing as you 

begin your new school year. Hope to see you all there! 

h¦w /L¢¸Σ h¦w {¢hw¸ 
{¦aa9w w9!5LbD ²L¢I ! t¦wth{9Η 

Summer is already a great time to get a good book and read, so why not 

read with a purpose? 

This fall, our church is joining again with one of our longstanding 

ministry partners, MIFA, to take part in Our City, Our Story. This is 

designed to inspire, foster unity, and forge community conversation.  

 This yearés Our City, Our Story will offer an opportunity to explore the 

realities of housing insecurity. There will be a community-wide read 

of Matthew Desmondés Pulitzer Prize winning book, Evicted: Poverty 

and Profit in the American City. In it, the Princeton sociologist and MacArthur æGeniusç 

Desmond follows eight families in Milwaukee as they each struggle to keep a roof over 

their heads. 

Book clubs, civic groups, congregations, and individuals throughout Memphis are 

being invited to read this compelling story. In September, Stephen Cook will convene 

a group from our church to discuss the book, so pick up a copy now and add it to 

your summer reading list! 

Then, on October 7, MIFA will host a virtual event featuring the author as we to 

broaden our community conversation about housing inequality. To learn more or 

to register for the virtual event in October, please visits www.mifa.org.  
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Mid-July in Helena typically means the arrival of hundreds of volunteers from 

around the country, Bible school songs and stories filling the air, and splashes in 

the community pool because of Together for Hope Arkansasé annual swim camp. 

However, this year, mid-July meant something different. It meant sorting 

through donations, assembling bags, and delivering æCamp in a Boxç to 

hundreds of children in Helena. Yes, the activities and sounds of mid-July were 

different but the mission was the same. Offering children in Helena love. 

Encouraging and empowering the children of Helena. And making sure children 

in Helena know the truth that they are made in the image and are loved by 

God. Your generous donations helped make this possible! Thank you!  

{¢w99¢ w9!/I [¦b/I9{ 
During the week of July 13-17, volunteers from Second Baptist Church provided 

640 sack lunches for youth mission teams serving in Brinkley Heights through 

Street Reach. In addition, many people decorated their bags or added words of 

encouragement to those serving our city. Thank you to everyone who helped 

make this ministry possible during a very unique year.  
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Now through Sunday, August 16, members of Second Baptist Church are invited to submit 

names of qualified persons willing to serve as deacons on a three-year term beginning in 

January of 2021. The deacon selection committee wishes to receive feedback from as many 

church members as possible during this time. 

Nomination forms are available online or in the church office. Please prayerfully consider those 

persons qualified to serve and return the form to the church office, by mail, or by emailing 

info@2ndmemphis.org.  
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Many lessons have been learned thus far, as COVID has interrupted our 

"normal" and forced us to experience church in new ways. While the 

journey is certainly far from over, we do know one day in the future, we 

will be able to gather together  in the church building for worship once 

again. We also know we will likely be offering some form of remote 

worship experience, probably long after the  church doors are opened 

again. 

To prepare for a time when we will be able to offer both in -person 

worship and remote worship, a plan is taking shape to install 

cameras in the Sanctuary. Now, in addition to the team that rotates to handle our sound 

and lighting needs during worship, we will also be putting together a team of volunteers 

to handle the visual media needs of our church. 

If you have experience with cameras or filming, or if you would like to learn a new skill, 

we would love to have you serve as part of this important new ministry. If you are 

interested, please email Larry Denman at ldenman@2ndmemphis.org. 
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Do you have tools that you no longer use or need? Do you have duplicate tools? Do 

you simply want to declutter your garage? If so, donating those tools to the Heights 

Community Development tool bank is a great way to give tools a new home. The 

tool bank is a resource where community members can check out tools for a 

personal project and for mission teams who come to serve. Contact Daniel if you 

would like to donate or have questions.   
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Second Baptist Church in Little Rock has invited us to 

join them in a ministry of encouragement to teachers in 

Helena. As teachers face a complicated and challenging 

year, you are invited to write notes of support, 

understanding and prayer that will be delivered before 

school starts. In a time of stress and uncertainty, we can 

offer the peace and hope of God, and let these 

hardworking teachers know they are remembered and 

appreciated. Please drop off or mail cards to the church 

by Monday, August 3.  
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The Christian Family Life 

Center is now open with 

precautions for limited 

activities. CFLC hours are 

Monday ä Thursday  

9 a.m. to 8 p.m.,  

Friday 9 a.m. to 4 p.m. and 

Saturday 9 a.m. to 12 p.m. 

The walking track and 

fitness room are open but 

racquetball courts remain 

closed. Visit our website for 

a list of the new CFLC 

procedures or contact 

Recreation Director, Marcus 

Patterson with questions.   
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Those three words are heard often but especially in the month of July. 

Moms and dads use it often as they talk about school starting back. This 

year school will be different. For some students, school will be online but 

for others it will be a combination of online learning and instruction in the 

school building. 

At Second Baptist, it is almost time to begin the fall session of our Parentsé Day Out ministry. 

September 1 is our targeted day to kick off the fall semester. COVID-19 protocols have been 

researched, thoroughly discussed, and put in writing for our parents. In a few weeks, our 

teachers will be trained on these COVID-19 protocols. While drop off and pick up 

procedures will be a bit different as parents come with masks, submit to temperature 

checks at the door, and children are handed off to teachers at the preschool check-in desk, 

we hope to provide the same great care and instruction that weéve always given. 

To help accommodate our families with two working parents, this semester we will not be 

taking a fall break and will take only one day for Thanksgiving. This allows us to have 

three and a half months of continual care and learning. These sweet children come 

ready and happy (most of the time) to be with other children and explore and 

participate in all that we have planned for them. So, pray for our PDO children, their 

parents, the teachers, and me (your PDO Director) as we move into a new way of 

doing things procedurally but continue our history of giving lots of love and care and 

utilizing every teachable moment. We do have spots available in some classes. For 

more information contact me at 901 -682-3389 or pdo@2ndmemphis.org.  

-Gwen Jenkins 
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During August, all youth are invited to grab their bikes and their Bibles and spend 

some time riding and reading. Each Wednesday at 6:30 p.m., youth will meet for a 

bike ride together that will include a stop for prayer and devotion. Meeting 

locations will be shared weekly with youth and their families. Pick up will be at 

the same location as drop off at 8 p.m. If you have questions or need a bike, 

contact Daniel.  
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We may not have traveled out of town, but this year will likely be one of the 

most memorable camp weeks our youth and children have ever experienced. It 

all began on Sunday, July 13 with the delivery of camp shirts, camp devotions 

and fun and games. It then continued all week with a mission project, a movie 

night, evening devotions, Wednesday worship, and online games. It concluded 

with a bike ride or a walk over the Mississippi River. Thanks to the many parents 

and caring adults who helped and encouraged kids and youth to participate. It 

could not have happened without you. And while it may have been a very 

different camp experience this year, the goal was the same, to bring fun and joy to 

our kids and youth while inviting them to learn and grow in their faith.  
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